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                                                                                    Care   Trust   Friendship
 29th May 2020
Dear Parents and Carers

I hope this letter finds you all well and enjoying the fabulous weather we have had in recent days.

The government has now made its decision about the wider opening of schools and has confirmed that schools in England should start to open more widely for children in EYFS, Year 1 and Year 6 from 1st June. 

In line with the advice and guidance given by our Local Authority, we are adopting a phased return for pupils in EYFS, Year 1 and Year 6, with children in EYFS returning on the week commencing 8th June; children in Year 1 returning on the week commencing 15th June and children in Year 6 returning on the week commencing 22nd June.

At Burton Agnes our aim is to create a safe environment for all children, parents, carers, employees from the recent coronavirus pandemic.  

During such unprecedented times we are following government guidelines to enable our school to slowly re-open as safely as possible for all children and staff.  Careful plans and risk assessments have been drawn up with the local authority, staff and governors.   At Burton Agnes we will do our upmost to keep your children safe from Covid 19, but I am sure that you can appreciate this is not something we can absolutely guarantee.  Wherever possible we will follow the 2 metre social distancing guidelines but again this cannot be guaranteed particularly with our younger children.
The staff who work at Burton Agnes are in a far more vulnerable position caring for children and whilst we are all keen to get back to some kind of normality we need reassurance from parents that you are not breaking the social distancing rules outside of the setting.  Parents need to ensure that their families are still social distancing from family members and residents in the community, following government guidelines in order to keep the staff and pupils as safe as possible. 

Below I have written out a clear set of guidelines to allow you to understand how school will be for the next few weeks. Sadly, it will be quite removed from the Burton Agnes that we all know and love.  As always staff will be caring and nurturing in their approach and will help children to adjust to the new arrangements.

All of our arrangements are based on our very detailed and thorough planning and risk assessments. It is therefore essential that there is strict adherence to the times and systems outlined below.

Lack of compliance with any of our arrangements could result in a parent being asked to keep their child at home. These arrangements have been put in place to enable us to make this wider re-opening as safe as we possibly can for children, staff, parents and the wider community and it is crucial that everyone adheres to the systems we have established. In addition, if there is a situation where a child refuses to follow the instructions of staff, they may be required to remain at home in order to secure the safety of all children and staff in school.
What should I do now?

When making the decision to bring your child back to Burton Agnes you need to ensure that you have read and understand this information.
As parents and carers, you are best placed to make decisions which you feel are right for you and your family. The decision about whether or not to send your child back to school is very personal and we will respect your choices, understanding that they relate to the unique circumstances of each and every family. We appreciate that the decisions parents make may change over time and we will be understanding of this.  We do ask that parents give us a weeks’ notice week prior to the week a child would return to school. We also request, for the safety of others, that during your weeks’ notice period your children have little contact with others and adhered to social distancing guidelines to allow us to be confident that we are minimising the risk of infection.  

We would continue to provide home learning support for all year groups through the continuation of the weekly ‘Home Learning’ plans. 

When you have made your decision you need to  notify us via email burtonagnes.head.primary@eastriding.gov.uk by Monday evening (1st June) about whether or not you are intending for your child to return to school and whether this will be as a member of the class bubble group or the key worker group.  Please can we stress that your commitment is all or nothing – we are not able to do odd days here and there, only for our nursery children who will have an allocated slot.  If you are in Reception or Year 1 you will also need to confirm that you do not want school to provide a packed lunch.

Thank you for your continued support

With best wishes to you and your families
Helen Jameson
Re-opening Burton Agnes School Procedures

Who is currently eligible for school?

The Local Authority is asking all East Riding schools to adopt a phased return for pupils in nursery EYFS, Year 1 and Year 6 with children in EYFS and nursery returning on the week commencing 8th June; children in Year 1 returning on the week commencing 15th June and children in Year 6 returning on the week commencing 22nd June. 

In planning for this phased return to school for pupils at Burton Agnes, the health and the safety of children, staff, families and everyone in our community is of paramount importance. As a result, we are only planning for children in these year groups to come back.  Whilst the government guidelines remain in place we do not have the space, nor the staff numbers to safely open school up beyond these year groups.   This plan allows us to put appropriate safety measures in place with children in groups or “bubbles” with a maximum of 15 children per group.
When can my child come to school and how will it work.

Following LA and government guidelines, in order to safely manage some social distance measures in school we have to reduce the numbers of children in school. We have created small class groups which we are calling ’bubbles’.  Where possible your child will be in their year group bubble with their class teacher.  Bubbles will be no larger than 15 pupils and in nursery 6.  

Children of Key workers

You are able to start back in school from Monday 8th June and school is open to your child Monday – Friday from 8.45 am – 3.30 pm.  If your child is in Reception, Year 1 or year 6 and you require child care on a Friday afternoon this will mean that your child will be in the Key worker bubble as wherever possible we do not want to mix our bubbles. They will be working in the ICT suite

Children who are vulnerable or have an Education and Health Care plan

Your child will be able to start back when their year group returns to school and will go in to their year group bubble.   If they are in a year group that is not currently planned for in the return to school (2,3,4,5) then they will go in to the Key worker bubble.  If they are in a year group that is planned to return but you would like them in school before the return date, they will go in to the key worker bubble.  Your child will finish their school week on a Friday lunch time. They will be working in the ICT suite.

Nursery and Reception children 

Your child is welcome in school from Monday 8th June

Nursery children will be in school from 9.30 -12.30 and you will be allocated a session time.  We are sorry that this is all that we can offer you at the current time. They will be based in the current EYFS setting. We are not able to allow you to mix your provision with different settings.  If you split hours between two setting you must choose which is the most suitable to meet your needs. 
Reception Children will be in school all week up to Friday lunch time.  Please check drop off and collection times below.  They will be based in the class 2 classroom.

Year 1 Children

Your child is welcome back in school from Monday 15th June. Please see drop off and collection times below.  They will be working in the hall.

Year 6 Children

Your child is welcome back in school from Monday 22nd June. Please see drop off and collection times below. They will be split between class 3 and 4.
We have no plans to admit other year groups whilst the current government guidelines are in place due to lack of space and staff resources. 

We are not able to provide breakfast or after school club at this current time.

· Our outdoor space that will be used as much as possible, as this allows for outdoor education, where possible, and will limit transmission and more easily allow for distance between children and staff. Outdoor equipment such as the tyres and trim trail will not be in use. 

Drop off and collection procedure

· Parents will be asked to drop off and pick up their children from the front gate.  A member of school staff will take them from you in the morning and bring them to you at the end of the day.  We ask that only 1 parent drops off and collects their child at any one time.

· Start times and finish times will be staggered to reduce the amount of bodies coming in to school at any time.

· Reception children                                       8.55 am – 3.20pm

· Year 1                                                              9.10 am – 3.30 pm

· Year 6                                                              8.45am – 3.10pm

· Nursery                                                           9.30 am – 12.30pm

· Other key worker and vulnerable             8.45 am – 3.30 pm  

· Queuing guidelines are marked clearly on the path outside school for you to wait for a member of staff.  Children, parents, carers, staff and visitors must be respectful of these rules and keep within a 2-meter distance from one another.  If you have children in other year groups attending school, we ask that you adhere to the drop off and pick up times.  Whilst we know this may be frustrating we need to see how things work out in the initial three weeks of opening and then we may be able to review this.

· We are currently not allowing parents or visitors into the building – this will allow us to keep the environment as sterile as possible. This is unless there is an emergency such as your child is unwell and needs to be collected.  Should you wish to speak to a member of staff a message can be left with the staff member on the gate or we can arrange for the staff member or Mrs Jameson to telephone you.  

•
On arrival at school, staff will ask you about the current health status of your child and household members. Staff will take your child into school and return them to you at the front gate at collection times. We ask that you take a temperature check before your child leaves home and if it is 37.8 or higher we expect that you do not send them to school.

· We ask that belongings brought in to school are kept at a minimum.  This will include a water bottle- clearly named, a named coat if it is wet and a named sun hat.  Children will not need a PE kit at present.  Children in nursery are asked to send in clean, spare clothes in case of accidents. This will allow for less cross contamination.  

· When the weather becomes hot and children require sun cream we will need parents to apply this at home. 

· If there is an exceptional occasion when, due to unforeseen circumstances, a parent is late for drop-off, parents will need to wait in a socially distanced queue at the main school entrance door until a member of staff is available to receive a child and escort them to their classroom base. If a parent is late at the end of the school day, children will be taken back to their group ‘bubble’ classroom base. Parents will then need to wait in a socially distanced queue at the main school entrance door until a member of staff is able to escort a child from their classroom to the school entrance. Only one parent will be able to accompany a child onto the playground for drop offs and pick- ups. It is acceptable for an older sibling to drop off or collect a child but they must be on their own and the school must have been informed of this arrangement in advance. 

Lunch time

· We require all parents to send their child to school with a packed lunch. This is the safest option as you know who has handled your food and Nafferton are not able to provide hot dinners at the moment.  Any child who usually has a free school meal will continue to receive vouchers from Eden Red as they have been doing.  For those of you who are eligible to universal free school meals, this is currently reception and year 1, we can provide you with a school packed lunch if you wish which we will collect from Nafferton.  You will need to let us know when you inform us of your decision to send your child back to school.

•    Children will eat in their classrooms with their class bubble.

· Tables will be cleaned thoroughly before and after these times. 

· Washing hands will take place in the small groups to minimise overcrowding in the bathroom. 

Hygiene procedures

Personal hygiene

· All staff will follow the government COVID-19: cleaning of non-healthcare settings guidance

· At the start of staff’s day and at the end they will wash their hands for 20 seconds in warm water and soap and dry thoroughly.  Staff will also ensure regular handwashing throughout the day.

•
Children will also be asked to follow the same procedure as they are dropped off    and before they are collected as well as before and after eating, sneezing and coughing and outdoor play.

· Handwashing will be encouraged at regular intervals throughout the day. 

· Children and staff will be encouraged not to touch their eyes nose or mouth. 

· Tissues are readily available around the setting and children and staff will be encouraged to use a tissue or elbow to cough or sneeze into and use bins for tissue waste.

•
Guidance states that there is no need for anything other than normal personal hygiene and washing of clothes following a day in an educational setting.  

School hygiene

· All areas in the school that are frequently touched i.e. tables, chairs, door handles etc. will be cleaned throughout the day and at the end of the day with 10% bleach solution

· The setting will have been cleaned at the end of each school day. In addition to this staff will be cleaning at regular intervals to reduce the risk of infection.  This will include cleaning the bathroom, wiping down surfaces and units, door handles and removing any toys that go in children’s mouths or are sneezed/coughed on. 

· Resources in the early years will be rotated and reduced to minimise the risk of infection and cleaned in Milton, antibacterial spray or our dishwasher at the end of every session. Staff will have access to PPE such as aprons and gloves to carry out this task.

· Staff will take small groups of children to wash their hands at regular intervals throughout the day. Staff will discuss with children why we are washing our hands and why it is important. Staff may need to help less independent children to wash their hands thoroughly.

· Soft furnishings will be removed from the setting such as cuddly toys and cushions and all areas will have reduced resources to allow rotation of equipment whilst others are being cleaned. 

· Any equipment that needs to be laundered will be done so using a 60 degrees or above wash.

· All staff will be provided with handwashing facilities and PPE will be provided where necessary. 

· We will not be playing in water, sand, gloop, and playdough, finger painting and cooking.

· Staff will be looking at ways to embed good hygiene habits in young children through games, songs and repetition.  It is also encouraged that parents do this at home as they prepare their children to return to school. 

· We will ensure the classrooms have good ventilation, such as opening of windows. We will prop doors open when safe to do so, ensuring fire regulations and safeguarding is not breached. This will also help to limit the use of door handles and aid ventilation.

· Books will not be going home, this includes reading books.  

If someone becomes unwell in the setting/ if there is a confirmed case of coronavirus within the setting

· Change of details must be kept up to date in case we need to contact parents in an emergency.

· Parents/carers will be contacted immediately by telephone if their child appears unwell, displays a high temperature above 38 degrees, displays symptoms of a new persistent cough and suffers from a change to sense of smell or taste. 

· If a child shows any of these symptoms, then they will be isolated from other children in the ELSA room and can be collected via the outside ELSA room door. Ideally, a window will be opened for ventilation. If it is not possible to isolate them, we will move them to an area which is at least 2 meters away from other people
· Parents, carers, staff and visitors must inform the setting if they are displaying the symptoms of coronavirus via telephone and not enter onto the premises. If you or any member of your household are displaying symptoms, they must self-isolate for 14 days. This includes keeping children off school for 14 days when they become unwell with a temperature. 

· School staff and children who attend school are eligible for testing.  If a positive test is received they must self-isolate for 7 days and their household for 14 days. 

· If they are confirmed through testing to not have COVID-19 they can return to school.

· If a member of staff or child tests positive, children and teaching staff within that ‘class group or bubble’ must be notified and advised to self-isolate for 14 days in line with Public Health guidance. Households of the children or staff need not self-isolate unless the person from the ‘class group’ with whom they live develops symptoms. 

· PPE will be worn by staff caring for the child while they await collection if a distance of 2 metres cannot be maintained (such as for a very young child or a child with complex needs).

· In an emergency, we will call 999 if they are seriously ill or injured or their life is at risk. 

· If a member of staff has helped someone who was unwell with a new, continuous cough or a high temperature, they do not need to go home unless they develop symptoms themselves (and in which case, a test is available) or the child subsequently tests positive. They will wash their hands thoroughly for 20 seconds after any contact with someone who is unwell. Cleaning the affected area with normal disinfectant after someone with symptoms has left will reduce the risk of passing the infection on to other people.
· Where the child or staff member tests positive, the rest of their bubble within school will need to be sent home and advised to self-isolate for 14 days.

· We strongly advise that you have contingency plans in place in case we are required to send children home at short notice.

Testing

· When settings open to the wider cohort of children and young people, all those children and young people eligible to attend, and members of their households, will have access to testing if they display symptoms of coronavirus. This will enable them to get back into childcare or education, and their parents or carers to get back to work, if the test proves to be negative. To access testing parents will be able to use the 111 online coronavirus service if their child is 5 or over. Parents will be able to call 111 if their child is aged under 5.

· Access to testing is already available to all essential workers. This includes anyone involved in education, childcare or social work – including both public and voluntary sector workers, as well as foster carers. Education settings as employers can book tests through an online digital portal. There is also an option for employees to book tests directly on the portal.
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